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ABSTRACT
Tradit.onal methods of recruitment and selection in

academic administration have not placed an emphasis on formal
training or preparation but have relied heavily on informal notions
of experiential learning. Simulation as a device for representing
complex processes in a manageable form, gaming as an organizing
technique for training and indoctrination, and modeling as an
analytical tool for concepts and principles can serve an unusually
valuable purpose by reducing the conflict vith traditional notions.
Not only can simulation reduce the initial reluctance of
administrators to seek formal training, but it has the potential to
present concepts, principles, and techniques in an organized,
integrative manner that could make their application a more likely
prospect. In summary, the advantages and educational implications of
simulation deserve far better attention than they have received from
academic administrators. Under the right conditions and vith the
right preparation of simulation tasks, it is highly probable that
administrative concepts, principles, and techniques can be conveyed
in a realistic, meaningful fashion. (Author/PG)
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THE USES OF SIMULATION

Simulation has many conceptual and methodological
advantages. It is a useful concept in planning,
training, research, and development and has fostered a
variety of techniques widely adopted in military de-
fense, manpower development, iniustzial management,
and corporate planning. Some simulation techniques
are particularly effective for the analysis, inter-
pretation, and synthesis of complex processes in man-
agement and administration.

But simulation is, as Crawford (1966) :las writ-
-.en, "a popular, meaningful, but slippery notion."
lts uses in mission-oriented research have Seen par-
t-cularly productive and its promise for computer ap-
plications to dynamic systems has been impressive.
But its implications for education and training have
nog been well understood, and a great deal of wasted
motion has resul,:ed flom many attempts to simulate
learning situations and envirt.nments. Successful ap-
plication is dependent upon conditions and factors
that are not operative in formal instruction or Class-
room teaching.

The richness of the concept may be seen its
diverse applications. Simulation is regarde6 as a
major tool for analysis in business and economics
(Meier, !Jewell, and Pater, 1969). Corporate planning
models have proven useful in various industries and
have shown promise for higher education (Casasco,
1970). Research a lications have included the analy-
sis of decision- making, problem-solving, clinical a-
agnosis, professional judgment, and group process.
Studies of cognitive simulation and artificial intel-
ligence have been especially provocative (Feigenbaum
and Feldman, 1963). Ttaining uses have ranged from
the well-known Link trainer and war games on sand
tables through miniaturized equipment and machinery to



highly organized management games involving computer
models,.in-basket techniques, and video-tape feedback
of group decisions.

The "slippery" aspects of simulation are found in
the confusion that adheres to games, models, and com-
puters. Simulation gaming is frequently mistaken for
simulation modeling, and the popularity of computer
techniques often implies an essential requirement that
does not follow. Neither games, models, nor computers
are essential to simulation but all have been closely
tied to its effective use. Games may involve little
or n- simulation, and the role of models and computer
technology may be completely absent in simulation
tasks. Training mockups are indicative of simulation
devices that do not necessarily involve gaming or
computer analysis. Conversely, fabricated environ-

ments, gaming, and computer models may be involved in
numerous programs seeking to capitalize on the advan-
tages of simulation (Guetzkow, et a/., 1972).

SIMULATION GAMES IN TRAINING

The implications of simulation for education and
training are sen in the advent and popularity of

business or management games. The advantages for man-
agement development were quickly perceived by indus-
trial corporations and business games have been in use
since the mid-fifties. Simulation games have permit-
ted management trainees to observe the effect of their
decisions under contrJlled coaditl.ons. Computer mod-
els permit the testing of strategies and derision
rules under compressed time conditions and provide a
systems viewpoint of the corporation or business firm
that would be difficult to obtain under other condi-
tions. Competition with other management teams pro-
vides a comparative basis for assessing the influence
of group interaction and the development of operating
policies awl procedures (Cohen and Rhenman, 1961;

Cohen, et a/., 1964; Graham and Gray, 1969).
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Business games have been strongly advocated for
numerous reasons. They are believed to require a
systems view of the business organization while giving
the individual manager an opportunity to test his own
assumptions, plans, and decisions. The use of manage-
ment teams is said to stimulate a high degree of in-
volvement anu to encourage a high rate of participa-
tion, as well as to permit participants to gain a bet-
ter understanding r..f group process or interaction.
But even more important, they are ,4-id to encourage
rational, sequential problem-solving and decision-
making that can then r valuated with results ordi-
narily available in months or years.

The literature on business games is extensive but
does not satisfy the demand for research on simulation
as a training device in business and iadustry. ;s ex-
pected, the reactions of game participants are easier
to evaluate than their acquisition of skills and com-
petency. Dill and Doppelt (1965) have described the
experiences that trainees apparently gained from the
Carnegie Tech Management Game, one of the first games
to be developed and used in a graduate program for

business management. Working in teams of six to eight
men, the students were observed to improve their
analysis of organizational demands and to make a
quicker, mor:-. sophisticated use of information. They
became more cautious in testing specific decisions and
more adept in presenting and defending their actions
against outside criticism from boards of directors.
The simulation was realistic in its requirement that
students learn to participate as team members, to ne-
gotiate with external authority in a board of di-

rectors, and to devise effective decision rules in
playing the game. The sequence of learning was ap-
parently orderly in i*s progression fv:m problems of
organization to more ac..ive consideration of alterna-
tive trategies.

McKenney and Dill (1968) have considered the in-
fluence of team exper'.ence, participant ability, and
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faculty assistance on student performance. Their
findings suggest that homogeneous grouping or prior
team experience may not be s important as the ability
of individual players. Faculty members were apparent-
ly more effective as critics than as consultants and
counselors. Starbucv. and Kobrow (1968) also cast
doubt on the effectiveness of faculty members in the

role of advisors. Faculty members did not improve the
profits or interpersonal relations of the management
teams they advised but did find gaming useful for em-

phasizing fundamental concepts and correcting basic
deficiencies in knowle6ge and understanding.

Marullo and Cribldn (1972) have indicated that
the popularity of management games may be waning.

Their survey revealed that over half of the nation's
largest corp,rations did not use simulation for mana-
gerial development. For companies using simulation

techniques, the reasons appear tc. be (1) thP insight

that simulation provides into the total enterprise,

and (2) the development and application of management
concepts and skills. Also given as a reason was the

possibility of a behavioral science orientatio- to

management. The primary reason given for not using

simulation techniques in managemer.: development pro-

grama was the difficulty of evaluating the effective-
ness of such procedures. The cost of program develop-
ment, ataff, and facilities was believed too high for
the uncf.rtain return implied in the use of simulation.

Simulation games at the elementary and secondary

school levels have been advocated with much the same
fervor. The social sciences are an area in which the
potential uses of simulation as a teaching device are
quite promiiing (Guetzkow, 1962; Inbar and Stoll,

1572; Fattu and Elam, 1965). Coleman (1968) has em-
phasized the appeal games have for both the sophisti-
cated researcher and the inexperienced student. Gam-

ing provides a situation in which both can learn from

the same "caricat.lre of social life." AS L.00cock and

Schild (1968) point out, the innovation for education
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comes from a combination of the anc4.ent technique of
gaming with the more recent means of simulation. Sys-
tematic efforts to develop an adequate theoretical
base and to establish a continuing research effort
date from the mid-sixties.

In brief, the advantages of simulation techniques
in training have not been exploited despite their
popular!ty. The research, planning, and development
uses of simulatior. have been more obvious and perhaps
more direct, but the reluctance to apply simulation
concepts and principles to education 'las been notice-
able. There is agreement that simulation game: stimu-
late the interest of game participants and induce an
appreciable degree of involvement. There is also
agreement that games can be effective in conveying a
system.. perspective. There is considerable reserva-
tion, however, concerning the effec.tiven2ss with which
simulation clames can develop skills of analysis, in-

terpzetation, and synthesis; improve the actual com-
Fetence of participants; and insure the successful
transfer of insights and skills to real-life situa-
tions. Judged from the standpoint of participant sat-
isfaction, simulation games have proven educationally
sound. Judged from the objective analysis of skills,
competencies, and applicational transfer, the effec-
tiveness of simulation games requires further study.

SIMULATION IN HIGHER EDUCATION

The uses of simulation in higher education have
not been extensive. Systematic efforts have been made
to develop computer models that would facilitate in-
stitutional and program planning but a similar effort
has not been made in the area of training. Planning
models have been limited in both the scope of their
applications and the range their implications

(Fincher, 1972; AED, 1973). Efforts to develop sim-
lation games for academic administrators have been
limited to informal attempts at workshops and semi-

nars. Neither systematic research on the training of
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administrators nor research on the development of
planning models has kept pace with progress in mili-
tary, industrial, or governmental fields. Despite the
advent of a managerial revolution in higher educa-
tion (Rourke and Brooks, 1966), there is little evi-
dence that academic administrators are receiving rig-
orous training in management concepts and techniques
(Fincher and McCord, 1973).

A serious drawback to the use of simulation games
in higher education is the reluctance of many adminis-
trators to consider gaming a worthy endeavor. Al-
though expooed to gaming techniques in military and
industrial organizations, many administrators appar-
ently beli,.ive such procedures are inappropriate for
academic responsibilities. The reactions of other
administrators to planning models, however, suggest
that simulation techniques have great potential not
only for planning, research, and development but also
for training in administrative decision-making, group
problem-solving, and policy formulation. The realiza-
tion of this potential will depend upon the systematic
development of simulation games that are both accept-
ab2e and beneficial to administrators who are already
sensitized to the range and scope of administrative
problems.

One effort to employ simulation in a training
program for academic administrators suggests that such
techniques can be used to constructive advantage. If
suitably employed, simulation games are acceptable to
administrators engaged in inservice or career develop-
ment programs and can be reasonably effective in con-
veying new concepts and principles of administration.
Given proper conditions and a realistic simulation
with whie-. t- cope, academic administrators may re-
spond with the same enthusiasm and competitive spirit
that is evident in business games for management
trainees.
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SIMULATION TASKS FOR ADMINISTRATIVE TEAMS

The simulation exercise discussed here was de-
vised Eor 20 administrative teams participating in two
professional development projects funded under the
Education Professions Development Act by the U. S.
Office of Education:. Each project was conducted over
a period of one year and involved the top administra-
tion of 20 colleges located in the states of Georgia,
South Carolina, North Carcilina, Tennessee, Alabama, or
Florida. Thirteen of the colleges were two-year col-
leges and seven were four-year colleges. The first
project was begun in August, 1969, and the second in
August, 1970. With the exception of slight modifica-
tions that were made to accommodate the two different
groups of colleges, both sets of administrative teams
participated in the same simulation exercise. Both
simulation games were conducted during a three-day
conference scheduled as the beginning phase of the
year-long project.

The purpose of the two EPDA projects was to
assist the administration of the participating insti-
tutions through an extensive exposure to administra-
tive concepts and principles. Central to the project
was the co:v.:apt of administrative team leadership. that
had been developed earlier in a series of conferences
sponsored by a private foundation (Anderson, 1966;
Drewry, 1967; Feltner, 1968). The concept of ad-
ministrative team leadership was based on the idea of
participatory management and shared responsibility for
administrative decision-making (Drewry, 1968). The
concept recognized the increasing demands of effec-
tive administration and fostered a team or cabinet ap-
proach comprised of those administrative officials re-
porting directly to the president.

The colleges participating in the projects re-
flected the diversity of two-year and four-year insti-
tutions in the Southeastern region of the nation. En-
rollments ranged from approximately 300 to over 1200
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BEST COPY AVAILABLE

students. One-half of the colleges were publicly
controlled and one-half were private colleges. Within
each group the variety of governing arrangements was
appreciable. Most public colleges were units of
statewide systems but one was supporte at the county
level only. Four institutions were established to
serve the needs of black students while one had been
founded as a normal school for America, Tndians. The
private colleges were related to various religious de-
nominations but two had been independent from the be-
ginning. Each of the colleges had agreed to partici-
pate in the project for a period of one year and had
committed a substantial amount of staff time and ef-
fort in doing so.

Presidents of the institutions were invited to
participate in the projects with the understanding
that they themselves would attend all conferences and
worksInps with the administrative officials they des-
ignated as team members. The composition of the 20
administrative teams varied from three to eight mem-
bers but consisted primarily of: (1) the president,
(2) the chief academic officer or dean, (3) the chief
business officer, (4) the dean of students, and (5)

the director of development, public relations, or
alumni affairs. The job titles held by the individu-
als varied, depending on the preferences of the insti-
tutions, but the job duties and functions were rea-
sonably consistent from position to position. The
total number of individuals participating in the simu-
lation exercise was 84; with the exception of one or
two parsons who were inadvertently absent, the par-
ticipants con;tituted the top administration of the 20
participating institutions.

Description of the Task

The simulation task devised for the administra-
tive teams consisted of a relatively simple problem to
be solved during a 90-minute meeting called by the
president of a simulated college. Background materi-
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als on the college were prepared for distribution to
members of each administrative team prior to the work-
ing session. The first session of the conference had
covered the basic approach to administrative team
leadership and presumably laid the groundwork for the
working session with the simulation task. Partici-
pants were asked to read the materials prior to the
working session and to be prepared to deal with the
specific problem described in the materials. Each
team was assigned a conference room in which to hold
the meeting and team members were asked to report to
that room at the designated time. With the exception
of a single observer who was not to participate in the
simulation exercise, only members of the administra-
tive team would attend. The president of the college
was to conduct the meeting as he thought ,Nest. Fur-
ther instructions to each participant were contained
in the materials provided.

Definition of the Problem

The problem posed in the simulation exercise war;
both specific and simple. The college was confronted
with a substantial and unexpected reduction in enroll-
ment. Because of its heavy dependency upon tuition
for operational expenses, the administration of the
college should move quickly to solve its budgetary
problem. During the meeting called by the president,
the administrative team was to arrive at a specific
conclusion concerning the college's plight and to de-
cide upon a definite course of .:Lion to be taken in
the next few days. The solution arrived at by the ad-
ministrative team was to be recorded for later discus-
sion by the other administrative teams.

Background materials on the college described in
brief terms its history and development. The college
was church - related but denominational control over the
college had become increasingly liberal in recent
years. There was no lack of autonomy or independence,
therefore, in moving to cope with the problem posed in
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the simulation exercise. Th, location of the college
was in a commercial centtx of moderate size with ade-
quate transportation and communication facilities for
future growth. Although not highly involved in com-
munity affairs in the past, the door was clearly open
for the college to assume a more constructive role in
the community. The presence of some light industry in
the community provided some possibility of technical-
vocational course offerings within a curriculum that
had been predominantly liberal arts.

The students of the college were described as

having an adequate preparation for college and moder-
ate academic ability as measured by standardized
tests. The majority of students wa3 still female,

however, because of the college's historical develop-
ment. The faculty was described as having respect-

able academic credentials and a strong orientation to

the liberal arts. They saw the college's mission as
the provision of a good general education for gradu-

ates who would return to their original hometowns.

The faculty had occasionally offered evening classes
in art and music appreciation but had resisted the

introduction of technical-vocational courses in the

past.

Other information on the college included a brief
description of its top administration, the inadequacy

of its long-range planning efforts, and the immediate
plans of the college to build another dormitory that

would permit it to maintain its traditional orienta-

tion and present quality of instruction. In their
respective roles as members of the college's adminis-
trative team, each participant in the simulation exer-
cise had access to other information concerning the

college, its present crisis, and its future possi-

bilities.
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BEST COPY AVAILABLE

Assignment of Roles

Five roles as members of the administrative team
were assigned participants in the simulation. The ad-
ministration of the college consisted of a president,
an academic dean, a business officer, a dear of stu-
dents, and a development officer. To avoid the usual
difficulties involved in role-playing, each partici-
pant was assigned the role most closely related to his
own job duties and responsibilities. As explained to
the participants, each person was to play his own
role. No descriptions of role characteristics or re-
sponsibilities were given for the five positions in
the college. Each participant was to bring his own
work experience and knowledge to his particular role
in the exercise. In doing so, many assumptions con-
cerning the qualifications and experience of the roles
could be eliminated and the difficulties of playing a
fictitious role could be removed altogether. The only
necessity of role-playing as such was in the few col-
leges having only three or four administrators present
at the conference. Here it was necessary for one or
two members to carry additional responsibilities for
purposes of the simulatiwi exercise. Administrators
from the two colleges having more than five members
present were asked to play the role assigned by their
own job duties and responsibilities.

In the distributed materials each member of the
administrative team was given the same general infor-
mation on the college and a memorandum from the presi-
dent. The latter stated briefly the nature of the
problem with which the college was confronted and
called a meeting in which solutions would be dis-
cussed. Also included in the materials was specific
information about the college that was relevant to the
participant's role and unavailable to other members of
the administrative team. In other words, each member
of the administrative team had common knowledge about
the college and its problem but specific information
that he was expected. to supply at the meeting. No
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member of the team, including the president, had all
of the information given about the college, and each
member had information which no one else had.

Since the purpose of the simulation exercise was
to provide insight into the process of administrative
decision-making, the provision of both general and
specific information was thought to make the simula-
tion more realistic. The deliberate withholding of
all information from any one member of the team was
calculated to reduce the possibility of dominance.
Each member of the team was dependent upon other mem-
bers for information needed for an adequate solution.
That information could be offered, or withheld, de-
pending on the relevance assigned the information by
the participant. The possible withholding of relevant
information through misjudgment of its relevance or a
reluctance to participate fully in administrative
decision-making was not thought to be uncharacteristic
of reality.

The specific information provided each partici-
pant was given in the form of working notes that the
participant might ostensibly make in preparation for
the meeting. For example, the academic dean's pack-
age included a projection chart which showed the col-
lege's enrollment for the past six years and its ex-
pected enrollment for the next two years. The busi-
ness officer's notes included information on the col-
lege's total budget, costs per student, and the esti-
mated loss from the decline in enrollment. The presi-
dent, dean of students, and development officer also
had information that should be relevant to the prob-
lem under consideration. At the bottom of each set of
notes were one or two questions that the participant
might conceivably raise at the meeting. These ques-
tions were for suggestive purposes only, and the par-
ticipants were instructed that they did not necessari-
ly lead to any particular solution and should not

dominate the participant's thinking.
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Rules of the Game

Instructions stated explicitly that the simula-
tion exercise had been devised to encourage a process
of team decision-making and not merely a process of
problem-solving. The emphasis was on the process it-
self and not on the solutions that the various teams
could derive. No effort would be made to judge the
quality of team decisions but each team was asked to
make a decision that could be explained and defended
to the other administrative teams. A special emphasis
was placed on the fact that no one best solution was
available and the process, if nothing else, should
disabuse the participants of the notion that a single
solution could be found by all participating teams.
It was equally improbable that all teams would agree
on the merits of any particular solution suggested by
one of the teams.

The explicit rules of play were deliberately kept
to a minimum. The problem had been chosen for both
its generality and its vague formulation. It was
thought to be a problem that might be common to the
participating colleges, but no insinuation was made
that the problem actually occurred in the manner de-
scribed or that it might actually be handled in a
specific way. No effort was being made to teach spe-
cific techniques of problem-solving but to focus in a
meaningful manner on the processes of administrative
decision-making.

Participants were told they could supply any ad-
ditional facts they thought to be essential to a real-
istic solution. Time did not permit an exhaustive
coverage of information that might be needed, and in-
terest in the game would have waned if an inordinate
amount of preparation had been necessary. The freedom
to create relevant facts was in keeping with the Com-
mander's Estimate of the Situation advocated in mili-
tary tactics. In the absence of facts bearing on the
situation, logical assumptions that were compatible
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with other known facts were permissible. By analyzing
the given facts and the logical assumptions ti at the
team could make, it should be possible to derive a
realistic solution without mastering excessive detail
and without employing rigid methods cf analysis. The
logical consistency of those assumptions could be
tasted in the critique that would follow the working
session.

Only the time limits were rigid. The administra-
tive team must reach some solution in the time allot-
ted and be prepare! to present their solution in a
group critique that would follow. The observer for
each team was present only to answer general questions
about the game itself and what was expected of the ad-
ministrative team as a group. The observer was per-
mitted to answer no questions about the problem or
its anticipated solution. His function was to keep
the group focused on the process of administrative
decision-making in the event that they strayed too far
from the task. Following each working session the ob-
server was asked to complete an evaluation form con-
cerning the performance of the team. No effort was
made to evaluate the performance of individuals, and
no record of the process itself was made. The intent
was to keep the process as open as possible, and fur-
ther efforts to evaluate performance were thought to
Le ill advised.

Following the working session of 90 minutes, each
team was asked to present its solution in a session
where the solution would be critiqued by other ad-
ministrative teams. To make the critique as meaning-
ful as possible, the administrative teams met in

uroups of three or four before hearing the solutions
of all ten teams. One member of each team was asked
to represent his team in presenting its solution but
the eroun critique was to be an open session in which
all participants could agree or disagree with the pro-
posed solutions. The general critique of all ten
teams would be used more to summarize the various
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solutions and to delineate their commcn dimensions,
strengthE;, ur weaknesses. The group crLtiques were to
serve the function of feedback for a more intensive
self-evaluation that each administrative team was ex-
practed to make of its own performance.

OUTCOMES AND REACTIONS

The group critique of team solutions was, in all
probability, the most valuable part of the simulation
exercise. The teams made an oien presentation of
their various solutions, displayed an appreciable de-
gree of ego-involvement in their product, and offered
a spirited defense of their deliberations when criti-
cized by other team members. To no small extent, the
simulated college gave an opportunity to project one's
own administrative standards, preferences, and incli-
nations into the situation. Differences in adminis-
trative stylus and motifs were obvious from the dis-
cussion that took place in the group critique and the
reactions of other administrators to their articu-
lated reasoning and judgment were a challenging ex-
perience for many of the participants. inter-team
reaction to several solutions was particularly strong
and offered an occasion for some indepth thinking
about the duties and responsibilities of academic ad-
ministration.

The various dimensions of team solutions ranged
from the obvious through a variety of interesting pos-
sibilities to some genuinely creative responses. The
participants accepted literally the instructions to
supply needed facts. Each of the 20 teams created
facts they believed to be necessary for an adequate
solution. The majority of these additional Acts were
logical inferences from the information given about
the community in which the college was located but un-
doubtedly reflected possibilities or conditions within
the team's own institution. The tendency to read
their own colle.e into the simulation proved to be
quite strong and one of the more constructive aspects
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of the simu. n exercise. The occasion ?trroitt a

view of admt. ro`Ave tnat may not
have been possible under other conditions. Dealing
with a fictitious college in a situation obviously
created for pedagogical reasons, the participants had
less reason to be defensive about their actions and
the implications of their judgment.

The intensity of reaction to several aspects of
the proffered solutions suggested a genuine op.,ortuni-
ty for learning. Actions that might have been taken
by one or two administrative teams were emphatically
denied by the critiques of other teams. For example,
the raising of tuition to offset the budgetary defi-
cit was cogently rejected on legal, institutional, and
moral grounds. Other apparent quick-and-easy solu-
tions were rejected in much the same tone but wiTh
substantive reasons. The give-and-take of the reac-
tion to such solutions or their possible implications
conveyed the notion of constraints on administrative
action in a highly meaningful manner. The discussion
not only identified actions which were not permissible
under the conditions described in the simulation but
formed excellent reasons why such actions were inad-
visable or unwise.

The Form of Solutions

The specific content of the solutions varied ac-
cording to the administrative team's understanding of
the simulated college and their own experience as col-
lege administrators. Indeed, some specific features
of a team's solution were often justified in terms of
situations or conditions prevailing on the team's own
campus. The assets, resources, perquisites, and fac-
ulty talents of the team's own college were quickly
seized as components of a possible solution. In one
or two solutions tie team actually invoked a talented
faculty member or a wealthy trustee by name or title.
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The general form of the solutions, however, fol-
lowed a predictable pattern. Without noticeable ex-
ception, the teams responded to the sii:alation in
terms of the college's need for better long-range
planning. There was a consensus the: tne Iroblem
posed ii, the simulation should not have arlsen the
particular manner it did. The reason for the problem,
therefore, was a failure of administratic.l. Many of
the particikan.ls expressed serious reservations about
the continued leadership of such an administration but
no team suggested that the president of the college or
any other administrator should resign. Although not
reaching that level of crisis, the problem was defi-
nitely one that should be prevented in the future.

Faculty and trustees were intimately involved in
most solutions to the problem. Many participants ap-
parently believed the situation depicted a failure of
leadership from the top down and called for a reorien-
tation of both trustees and faculty. The former was
believed to be derelict in permitting the college to
base its operational expenses so heavily on tuition,
and the latter were excoriated somewhat for clinging
to outmoded concepts of education. Yet, both groups
were perceived as an essential part of any realistic
solution. The trustees were obviously the key to any
permanent form of solution while the faculty could be
counted upon for an immedate alleviation.

The talents of the faculty would be employed by a
majority of the administrative teams. Special lec-
tures, concerts, exhibits, and short-term courses
should appeal to the community in which the college
was located and should provide a source of immediate
income to the college. To gain the faculty's support
in this endeavor, special inducements would be made
but the administrative Learns counted quite heavily on
the faculty's dedication and institutional loyalty.

A less active involvement of the faculty in the solu-
tion consisted of several adjustments in teaching
workloads, tenured positions, retirement benefits, and
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academic leave. One or two solutions were particu-
larly impressive in their adjustment of faculty as-
sigments. The situation was obviously one calling
for a quid pro quo; individual faculty members would
benefit from certain arrangements and the college
would benefit from a rearrangement of faculty respon-
sibilities.

Community resources were the other dominant di-
mension in the team solutions. Virtually all teams
responded to the problems in terms of the college's
need to establish a more active community role. The
given characteristics of the community suggested com-
munity needs that the college should be meeting, and
a majority of the solutions involved an active appeal
to the commercial and industrial leaders of the com-
munity. Several solutions provided a mutual exchange
of facilities and physical resources that would accrue
to the benefit of both. Modifications in the course
offerings of the college should serve community needs
more directly while the industrial growth of the com-
munity should lend better support to the college. The

difficulties in dealing with a faculty that was tra-
ditionally oriented were to be countered by more ac-
tive recruitment of both teachers and students from
the commercial and industrial firms of the community.
Co.nputer facilities and programmers, industrial tools
and equipment, and other technical assets of the com-
munity could be mobilized for instructional use by the
college in generating !'echnical-vocational programs to
complement its traditional role. The first step in
this new relationship was to (oe an open and honest
discussion of the college's present situation.

No team responded to the problem as a financial

setback only. The finan-:ial and budgetary implica-
tions of the problem were carefully considered by most
of the administrative teams but none of the teams

thought the problem to be solved by the elimination of
the immediate budgetary deficit. The degree to which
man.: of the teams consiaered the educational and in-
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stitutional implications of the problem was commend-
able. Indeed, the immediate resolution of the budget-
ary deficit posed no special difficulty for any of the
teams. The apparent simplicity of the problem, their
own administrative experience, and the generality of
leads given in the simulation materials precluded the
fixation of participants on thP financial aspects of
the problem.

The obvious need for self-study and long-range
planning was to be met in several phases. Several of
the administrative tears would initiate a study to de-
termine the reasons for their present predicament
while others would seek a more systematic clarifica-
tion of the college's mission. A lack of planning was
perceived by the participants as the major cause of
the problem, and planning was the preventive for fu-
ture occurrences. The degree to which the college's
overall purposes and goals would be recast differed
from team to team. Perhaps reading their own college
into the simulation more than was necessary, some
teams expressed a fairly strong antipathy to the lib-
eral arts tradition that evidently produced the prob-
lem. Not only was the mission of the college to be
(.:hanged, but the faculty, the board of trustees, and
the academic programs were to be recast in the col-
lege's new image. The utopian aspects of such solu-
tions were tempered considerably by the pragmatic cri-
tiques of other administrative teams who saw far less
opportunity to reconstruct the college.

In brief, the gist of most team solutions was a
hit of fiscal legerdemain to alleviate the immediate
problem of reduced ihcome and a concerted move to
place the college on a more substantial footing. Fac-
ulty and community resources were the immediate compo-
nents of most solutions while long-range planning and
institutional development were the obvious agenda for
future meetings of the administrative team.
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PARTICIPANT RATINGS AUO COMMENTS

The active involvement of participants in the

simulation exercise was clearly evident. Because no
excessive demands were made on their role-playing ca-
pabilities, the participants were able to respond to

the simulation materials in commendable fashion. No

team experienced undue difficulty in adjusting to the
demands of the situation. Because each participant

played with members of hi --411 administration, an ap-
preciable degree of identification and ego-involvement
was evident in the team solutions. Each displayed a
strong problem-orientation to the simulation and read-
ily arrived at a solution worthy of consideration by
the larger group of conference participants. Since

the emphasis of the simulation was on the process of

administrative decision-making and not on the quality
of the product, the experience was low-keyed in its

potential threat to participants and genuinely en-
couraging in its overall possibilities for profession-
al development.

To gain a better appreciation of participant re-

action, each member of an administrative team was

asked to complete a rating scale on the simulation ex-
ercise. Items on the rating scale solicited the par-
ticipant's opinion of the simulation task and its ef-

fectiveness in meeting the objectives of the training

project. Each item could be rated on a five-point

scale in which five denoted the highest degree or

amount.

A summary of participant ratings is provided in

Table 1. As shown, the participants regarded the

simulation as being effective and realistic. They

found no difficulty in assuming theii role as a team
member and judged the freedom of tear., discussion to be

quite high. The relevancy and consistency of the in-

formation given by the simulation materials were

judged to be substantial but participants were in-

clined to regard the adequacy of information as some-
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TABLE 1

Summary of Evaluation Ratings by Participants
in Simulation Task for Administration Teams

Rating Variables
Mean

Rating

Standard
Deviation

Effectiveness of simulation 4.5 .50

Realism of simulation 4.6 .49

Adequacy of information 3.6 .76

Relevancy of information 4.4 ,68

Consistency of information 4.3 .66

Necessity to supply missing facts 3.5 .76

Quality of team decision 4.i .78

Immediacy of decision 2.7 .81.

Ease of role assumption 4.6 .70

Freedom of discussion 4.7 .61

Frequency of different opinions 3.3 .77

Helpfulness of simulation in un-
derstanding administrative team
concept 4.3 .68

Potential effectiveness of simu-
lation for other administrators 4.4 .85
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what minimal. Only seven percent of the 84 partici-
pants regarded the information as "most-adequate"
while almost nine percent thought it to be decidedly
less than adequate. As a group, they were generally
satisfied with the quality of their team decision and
thought it necessary to supply missing facts only oc-
casionally. The team decision was not reached with
great speed, however, and at least seven percent of
the group thought the decision to have been reached
very slowly. Differences of opinion among the team
members were discussed fairly frequently but not often
enough to retard the progress of the group decision.

A majority of the participants agreed the simula-
tion had been helpful in understanding the concept and
practice of an administrative team. They were even
more enthusiastic about the assistance that similar
simulation tasks could provide other college adminis-
trators. Less than 15 percent of the total group ex-
pressed any reservation about the simulation, its
helpfulness, or the potential effectiveness of simu-
lation in general. None of these expressed what could
be interpreted as serious reservations.

When asked who the most influential member of his
team had been, the participants identified the aca-
demic dean more often than any other team member. The
president was identified as the most influential mem-
ber by 36 percent of the participants, a finding that
may have been influenced by the way in which informa-
tion to the participants was controlled. The most
significant aspect of Table 2, however, is the fact
that every member of the team was perceived by at
least five percent of the group as being the most in-
fluential member of the administrative team. Dis-
counting the possibility that self-esteem would re-
quire a few members to check themselves, it would
still follow that the simulation was successful in
distributing influence through its control of informa-
tion. The responses clearly indicate that no one mem-
ber of the team dominated the administrative team
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TABLE 2

Academic Administrator Identified as the
Most influential Member of the Administration Team

Position Number Percent

President 29 35.8

Academic Dean 32 39.5

Business Officer 10 12.3

Dean of Students 4 4.9

Development Officer 6 7.4

meeting. The order of perceived influence is in keep-
ing with the nature of the problem, the distribution
of information to team members, and the concept of
participatory management. Other kinds of problems
would be expectei to produce a different order of per-
ceived influence.

Participant ratings of the simulation are tem-
pered only slightly 1.)y the ratings of observers. As
would be expected, observers were less sanguine about
the enthusiasm of participants, the overall effective-
ness of the simulation task, and the ease of communi-
cation within the administrative teams. Yet, there
was considerable support for conclusions concerning
the realism of the simulation, the adequacy and rele-
vancy of information, and the helpfulness of the simu-
lation in understanding the concept of an administra-
tive team. Since the presence of the .observers may
have been a disturbing factor in the administrative
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team meting, the slight disparity between their
ratings and those of the participants need not dis-
courage future efforts.

When asked to suggest ways in which the simula-
tion exercise could be improved, the participants w-re
especially generous. Virtually every aspect of the
simulation was mentioned by some participants and only
a few failed to supply suggestions that should be con-
sidered. A substantial majority addressed their com-
ments to the basic design of the simulation while at
least 50 percent offered suggestions on the informa-
tion that had been supplied the team members.

Many of the suggestions were logical by-products
of the experience. Some participants suggested more
time; some wanted a longer meeting while others
thought the simulation should run over a period of
days. Some participants thought the exercise had em-
phasized the problem and its solution to the detriment
of procedure; a few wanted some form of demonstration
prior to the administrative team meeting while one or
two others thought that direct assistance was needed
in the process of administrative decision-making. At
least two participants thought the exercise could be
improved by the addition of a devil's advocate to each
administrative team.

Comments and suggestions concerning the nature
and extent of information were quite pointed. It dis-
tressed some participants that no one member of the
team knew everything, and it apparently bothered oth-
ers that the information was deliberately controlled.
Other participants felt uncomfortable about supplying
missing facts, believing that this lacked the realism
implied by other features of the simulation task. The
most insistent suggestion, nonetheless, was for more
specific, detailed information about the college.
Many participants believed their team solution could
have been greatly improved with the addition of facts
and figures concerning other aspects of the college
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and its operations. Their examples of needed informa-
tion run the gamut of administrative data and prompted
the remark from one observer that as true administra-
tors, their appetite for data was insatiable.

Perhaps more important for future efforts, the
suggestions of participants denoted the lack of spe-
cific, concrete feedback on team performance. Some
participants believed this should have been provided
by the observer following the team meeting while oth-
ers wanted a more direct comparison of their perfor-
mance with other administrative teams. There was ap-
preciable resistance to the fact that no single best
solution emerged from the group critiques or the sum-
mary session. The investment of time, effort, and ego
apparently created a readiness to be evaluated from a
more authoritarian basis. Others thought that the
need for further evaluation could have been satisfied
by a video recording of their team meeting with a
playback to other teams.

The need for evaluative feedback was not acknowl-
edged, however, by all participants. At least one
suggestion would have a different problem for each of
the participating teams so that a comparison of prob-
lems-and-solutions could be made. This would have
eliminated the competitive effect of having the teams
attack the same problem. other participants would re-
move the implied evaluation in the observer's pres-
ence. Since the observer supplied no facts needed for
the solution and did not facilitate the decision pro-
cess, his presence was threat enough.

The generality of the problem drew comments and
suggestions from many participants. Several partici-
pants volunteered a strong endorsement of the problem
and thought that considerable time and effort had been
invested in its development. Others were less enam-
ored; some thought it too specific while an equal
number thought it too general. At least one partici-
pant thought that since the college had been specif-
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ically created for the occasion, its creator should

have supplied an administrative team also.

EVALUATION AND CONCLUSIONS

Simulation games offer a number of advantages for
training and development purposes in academic adminis-

tration. Traditional methods of recruitment and se-

lection in academic administration have not placed an
emphasis on formal training or preparation but have

relied heavily upon informal notions of experiential

learning. The belief that the right man will learn
the job is still predominant in most corridors of ad-

ministrative ascent.

The acceptability of inservice preparation or

professional development for academic administrators
has increased greatly in the past decade, however, and
systematic efforts to train or develop administrators
are openly encouraged. It is still characteristic,

however, that such efforts cannot be pursued too di-

rectly or too systematically. There is still a reluc-
tance to regard academic administration as an occupa-

tion for which applicants may be formally trained,

competitively selected, and openly evaluated. A tra-

dition prevails in which academic credentials must
take precedence over administrative preparation and an
early interest in academic administration is thought

to be a major disqualification.

Simulation as a device for representing complex

processes in a manageable form, gaming as an orga-

nizing technique for training and indoctrination, and

modeling as an analytic tool for concepts and prin-

ciples can serve an unusually valuable purpose by re-

ducing the conflict with traditional notions. Ad-

ministrators may be induced to particil. ,te in simula-

tion games whereas they would riot enr(.11 in formal

courses, seminars, or workshops the.t deal with similar

topics in a traditional manner. Not only can simula-

tion reduce the initial reluctance of administrators
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to seek formal training but it has the potential to
present concepts, principles, and technique's in an
organized, integrative manner that could make their
application a more likely prospect. By requiring the
active participation of trainees and by demonstrating
the direct cogency of their substance, simulation
games could provide a meaningful, genuinely educa-
tional experience for their participants. The in-
herent competitiveness of games or team play, the
realistic challenge of certain computer models, and
the stimulus of interpersonal action are indicative of
the training possibilities that could result from
their adaptation and systematic use.

The success of simulation games or models, how-
ever, is directly dependent upon their face validity.
The first objective of the simulation task described
here was to construct a problem that would be regarded
as realistic by the team members and invite their ac-
tive participation. To gain their acceptance, it was
necessary that the problem not be so narrow or con-
strictive as to preclude a serious, reasonably exten-
sive, decision-making process. Time limits were be-
lieved to be crucial. Too long a session would have
defeated the purpose intended; too short a session
would have aborted the effort. By its realism the
simulation exercise did succeed in generating a no-
ticeable degree of rational, problem-solving effort.
To what extent it permitted the exercise of creative
or critical intelligence is, of course, debatable.

Because of the difficulty that many adults have
in assuming an assigned role in simulation games, the
assignment of each team member to his own professional
role wars especially opportune. The team member's con-
tribution was not contingent upon his ability to adopt
someone else's role or to put himself in the other
person's shoes. While the college and its specific
problem were fictitious, there was no need for the
person to assume a fictitious role. The participant
met with other team members who were his own adminis-
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trative colleagues. Any anxiety the participant might

have had about his role and any ego-defenses he felt

compelled to maintain should have been lessened by the

fact that he and his colleagues were asked to partici-

pate as a team. The experience was a new one for all

concerned.

The control of information in the simulation ex-

ercise was a deliberate effort to force team play.

Given the objectives of the overall project, it was

thought the essential role of each team member could

be driven home if that member possessed some informa-

tion the other members did not have. It was thought

especially desirable that the president not have all

the information about the college. The background

materials on the college, therefore, were hopefully

designed to suggest possible couzses of actions for

the administrative team and to designate certain con-
straints or limitations while leaving the team play as

open as possible. The nature and quality of the solu-

tions devised in the administrative team meetings sug-

gest that this particular goal was gained.

The construction and development of simulation

games for administrators in higher education is neces-

sarily time consuming. The definition of problems has

a strong tendency to be provincial or particularized,

depending on the perspective from which the problem

must be viewed. An optimal degree of vagueness would

appear necessary for participants to formulate the

problem in their own terms. Yet, the indefinite or

nondescript aspects can be overdone and can easily

dominate other features of the effort. if game play

is to have a comparable base, the potential solutions

must converge on general or common dimensions of aca-

demic administration.

Although high speed computers are ideally suited

for collapsing time, their use is not essential to

realistic simulation games. Where meaningful indices

of future progress can be projected or predicted,
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computer can lend an added dimension to the game play
by permitting participants to test their various as-
sumptions, general hypotheses, or pet theories. Given
a workable model of the organization or institution,
simulation games can be particularly adept in answer-
ing "What if" questions. Administrative decisions can
be verified; institutional policies can be validated;
and plans can be 13rfected.

The major weakness of the simulation exercise for
administrative teams is the lack of rules for scoring
the play. It is clear from participant reactions that
they wanted some objective basis for comparing their
performance with the other administrative teams. The
deliberations and solutions of other teams were of
particular interest to the various participants, as
shown by the spirited discussion in the group cri-
tiques. The summary session, however, proved to be
less than satisfactory to many participants. The sug-
gestions and leads from the various teams could be
pooled for a better perspective on the problem and its
possible solutions, but no criteria existed for judg-
ing a composite solution. Some participants would
have been better satisfied if the simulated college
had been an e.ctual college and the problem an histori-
cal event. in this way the success or failure of the
actual solution would have been borne out by later
events and developments. There would have been some
comfort in knowing the college was still alive and
open.

The desire for evaluative feedback is indicative
of the competitive nature of simulation games, the
intrinsic interest they appear to hold if properly
constructed, and the readiness with which groups will
enter into team play. A limitation of many planning
models is the failure to provide a comparative base
for judging team performance. Computer models have
been quite attractive because they promised a better
conceptual grasp of policy formulation and administra-
tive decision-making. By compressing time frames, the
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computer can project future states of the organization
and depict the consequences of today's decisions. The
opportunity to develop and test strategies can be
quite advantageous as long as the evaluation is ipsa-
tive or marginal. Normative or comparative bases for
judgment have not been available, however, because of
the divergent paths taken by planning models and simu-
lation games.

In summary, the advantages and educational impli-
cations of simulation deserve far better attention
than they have received from academic administrators.
Under the right conditions and with the right prepara-
tion of simulation tasks, it is highly probable that
administrative concepts, principles, and techniques
can be conveyed in a realistic, meaningful fashion.
The potential for integrative experience in which ana-
lytic concepts and techniques are synthesized is defi-
nitely present and should be exploited. If that po-
tential is to be realized, hr9ver, it will be neces-
sary to exercise a reasonaL 'egree of moderation.
The enthusiasm for games, tux is, and simulation de-
vices in general is often overdone, and expectations
for their successful application frequently -Jutrun

their delivery.
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